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Texas Bond Review Board

Planning Session

Tuesday, March 13, 2007, 10:00 a.m.

R. E. Johnson Building Central Room
1501 N. Congress
Austin, Texas

The Texas Bond Review Board convened a planning session at 10:00 a.m., Tuesday, March 13, 2007, in the R. E. Johnson Building Central Room in Austin, Texas. Present were Ed Robertson, Chair and Alternate for Governor Rick Perry; John Sneed, Alternate for Lt. Governor David Dewhurst; Lita Gonzalez, Alternate for Comptroller Susan Combs. Also in attendance were Lynn Stuck with the Office of the Attorney General, Bond Finance Office staff members and others.
I. 
Call to Order

Bob Kline, Executive Director of the Bond Review Board, called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m. He announced that this was a planning meeting of Board staff to receive and discuss information relative to the applications before the Board. No votes would be taken. 
Mr. Kline presented a summary of each application.
II. Texas Department of State Health  Services Lease Purchase Agreement for Energy Efficiency Project
Representatives present were: Wilson Day, Chief Financial Officer, TDSHS; Elaine Powell, Chief Operating Officer, TDSHS; Ed Lackey, Project Specialist, Hospital Section; Lachell Grief, Director, Facility Support Services, Health and Human Services Commission; Victor Moore, Facility Maintenance and Construction, HHSC; Klip Weaver and Kevin Vaughan, Government Energy Solutions, TAC/Tour Andover Controls.
Mr. Kline informed the Board that this program is a continuation of the DSHS energy savings program that was approved by the Bond Review Board in March, 2004. This request is for implementation of Phase 5 and Phase 7. The third party engineering review required by statute is expected to be completed on March 21 for Phase 5 and early April for Phase 7.
Bob Kline asked Mr. Klip Weaver to outline the process with the prior project. Mr. Weaver explained that TAC did a preliminary audit on all 23 sites for HHSC, formerly MHMR, and broke the project up into five Phases. For each Phase, a detailed audit was completed and submitted for the third party engineering review. Upon review and signature, the review was forwarded to the State Energy Conservation Office (SECO). SECO in turn reviewed. BRB then approved the $54 million project, including a 10% contingency prior to receipt of the third party engineering review. 
Mr. Weaver outlined that the detailed audit has been completed for Phase 5. The third party review is underway for Phase 5 and will be completed by March 21st. The executive summary for Phase 7 will be submitted to the BRB on Friday. TAC’s interpretation of the statute is that the audit for each project must be reviewed by the Texas A&M Energy Systems Lab that is providing owner’s rep services for HHSC. Upon completion, the HHSC internal review is forwarded to SECO. SECO in turn will review and give its approval for both the contract and the guarantee that TAC will makeup any shortfall if the actual savings are insufficient to cover debt service. By statute HHSC cannot enter into a contract with TAC until all items are completed, even if the BRB gave a contingent approval for the new project. The Phases for this project are further along than they were in 2004. 
Mr. Weaver added that the BRB is accustomed to seeing third party reviews completed prior to projects coming before the Board. The most recent projects before the Board were for Higher Education institutions for which reviews must be completed prior to submission to the BRB because the Coordinating Board requires the completed review before it will issue its approval letter. 
Mr. Weaver outlined that if the BRB approved the additional $20 million request, the total outstanding debt for the entire project would be approximately $74 million. Victor Moore noted that the 10% contingency in the 2004 approval is now being used after the required written notification was sent to the BRB. He noted that Phases 1-4 and 6 have encumbered approximately $53 million. The remaining $1.6 million in the original authorization is sufficient to cover the remaining Lufkin State School project. The Phases were implemented consecutively starting with Phase 1. With the start of Phase 1 construction, TAC immediately started the audit on Phase 2. Currently TAC is finishing its audit of Phase 2 and 3 and is about 35% done with Phase 4. 
Mr. Moore also noted that HHSC calculates the savings only when projects are 100% completed (Phases 1 and 6), and the agency is realizing savings for those Phases. The agency reviews each individual facility to make sure that the expected savings are being achieved. As the other Phases proceed through construction, more and more savings are being seen. Savings on the original project were projected to be a little over $4 million per year for the entire initiative, or about 20% of the agency’s utility costs. Achieving this level of savings depends on the particular facility and the Phase, but at this point the agency is seeing 22% to 25% utility cost savings. This level of savings is encouraging the agency to do as much as possible under the energy savings program. He viewed the program to be very successful. 
Mr. Weaver noted that each Phase is considered a separate project. Each Phase is amortized for the 15 years as allowed by statute. The time period begins at the date of the first draw on the master lease. Tracey Pena who manages TPFA’s Master Lease Program, noted that each project within each Phase is viewed as a stand-alone, separate project with its own invoiced draw schedule. These projects have an 18-month time frame which could potentially create 18 separate leases. Each lease will have a 15-year maturity from date of inception. The agency has the right to prepay individual lease supplements at any time. 
Bob Kline asked for an explanation of the LoanStar program. Mr. Weaver stated that when the project was started in 2004, HHSC was working with SECO. HHSC was looking for ways to maximize the use of TPFA and LoanStar and to utilize SECO for engineering resources and things of that nature. When the project was broken into five Phases, the plan was to finance $500,000 per Phase from LoanStar which is administered by SECO. This enables SECO, along with its engineering resources and engineering contracts for third party reviews to be involved in the projects. SECO pays for the third party reviews for this project through the LoanStar program so each Phase has $500,000 of the total funding for that particular Phase financed with LoanStar. LoanStar provides 4% fixed-rate, 10 year financing that is factored into the cash flow of the project. The TAC savings guarantee covers both the TPFA MLPP and LoanStar financings.
III.
Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs Single Family Variable Rate Mortgage Revenue Bonds, 2007 Series A

Representatives present were: Matt Pogor, Director of Bond Finance, TDHCA; Peter Weiss, Managing Director, Bear Stearns & Co.; Gary Machak, Managing Director, RBC Capital Markets; Rob Etteldorf, Director, RBC Capital Markets; and J. C. Howell, Vice President, RBC Capital Markets.
Mr. Kline outlined the proposed financing and noted that the Department anticipates that $15,000,000 of the proceeds of the 2007 Series A bonds will be set aside for a period of one year for mortgage loans in the Hurricane Rita Gulf Opportunity Zone.
Mr. Matt Pogor provided an update on the program history. During fiscal year 2006, the BRB approved a $370 million issuance and all but $50 million has been lent. Those monies are reserved for one year ending in November for families earning 60% of AMFI or below. As soon as that reservation is removed, whatever remains of that $50 million will be lent. The Department has a track record of lending out approximately $35 million a month since June of last year.

Mr. Matt Pogor explained that $15 million of the $106 in new money for this transaction will be allocated to the Gulf zone funds. These funds, coupled with the $50 million remaining from last year’s financing will provide up to approximately $65 million for the Gulf zone. The remainder of the $91 million in new money will go statewide; 30% of the funds are reserved for families earning 60% of AMFI and below and 20% will be used for targeted areas. The swap structure to be used is similar that used in 2005. The Department anticipates interest rates of around 5.15% for unassisted and 6.15% for assisted mortgages. 
Mr. Pogor noted that the Department was having difficulty placing the funds earmarked for 60% of AMFI in the Gulf zone. However, the statewide program was selling successfully. The Department sells the program through conferences with lenders and advertisements in newspapers and magazines. Mr. Pogor estimated that the Department has placed $150 to $160 million of non-60% AMFI funds in the Gulf zone since June of last year. He commented that by statute the program is designed to serve first time home buyers, irrespective of the state from which they are moving (i.e., Louisiana). 
Matt Pogor also commented that the Department has a derivative plan in place and is working with three counterparties: UBS, Bear Stearns and Goldman Sachs. The total notional amount of swaps outstanding with this issuance will be $350 million. The Department caps swaps at approximately 35% of outstanding debt, and with this transaction that the level will be 28% to 30%. 
In response to a question from Ms. Gonzalez regarding the Department’s continuing to seek a BRB waiver of Texas Government Code Section 2306.142(l), Mr. Pogor commented that the authority to request the waiver to the sub-prime lending requirements in the program was put in statute several years ago. He explained that the Department conducted a study from which it determined that sub-prime lending was not feasible within the single family program. The program is designed to make mortgage loans to low income families that meet normal guidelines for credit quality. If the Department loosened credit requirements, program credit ratings would suffer to the extent that borrowers of lower credit quality were introduced into the portfolio. The lower ratings would negatively impact interest rates at which the program can borrow its funds that would in turn, result in higher interest costs for its loans. The waiver enables the Department to avoid the program’s sub-prime lending requirements. The Board asked that the Department review and report back on the effect of allowing 5-7% of the portfolio to be comprised of sub-prime loans. 
IV. 
EXEMPT: TDHCA (Villas of Mesquite Creek) Series 2007
Awaiting approval from the Department’s Board on March 20, 2007

V. 
EXEMPT: TDHCA (Terraces at Cibolo) Series 2007
Awaiting approval from the Department’s Board on March 20, 2007

VI. 
PRESENTATION ON GASB 45 BY SUSAN SPATARO, TRAVIS COUNTY AUDITOR
Ms. Spataro said that GASB 45 is now facing the legislature because GASB has entered into the policy arena with GASB 45. GASB 45 bypasses the constitutional restrictions as well as the legislative process for debt incurrence in Texas and imputes a very large debt obligation that was never adopted according to Texas law. GASB 45 says that if the state has offered post employment benefits to retirees in the past, and current employees reasonably think they might get post employment benefits in the future, then a debt has been created, and GASB outlines a methodology for calculating that debt. 
Travis County recently hired two actuaries to determine GASB 45’s impact on the County’s financial statements. The first one estimated the County’s GASB 45 debt at $89 million and the other came in at $320 million. Unstable variables prevent accurate predictions of future needs and cost, and the discrepancy between the two numbers is consistent with the fact that the variables are not measurable. 
On May 31, 2006 the American Academy of Actuaries addressed a letter of concern to GASB regarding placing the GASB 45 debt on the balance sheet. That letter said that the actuarial measurement and accounting treatment need to distinguish between long-term benefits that are legally binding and those that are not. In Texas these benefits are not legally binding, but GASB has ignored that distinction. 
Ms. Spataro continued saying that placing GASB 45 numbers on the balance sheet would distort financial statements, and savvy investors understand that GASB-derived numbers are not debt. Travis County would have to increase property taxes by 16% to fund its GASB 45 liability. Without that funding, the County would be required to book a liability of $88 million per year. Travis County, now a AAA credit would thus look insolvent with liabilities exceeding assets. Such a presentation does not accurately represent the financial position of Travis County. However, the County’s outside auditor has indicated that if the County does not put the GASB 45 liability on its books, the auditor will provide an adverse opinion which would negatively impact the County’s credit ratings. 

Ms. Spataro indicated that the County has approached the Legislature to address this issue. Senator Duncan and Representative Truitt are sponsoring a bill asking the legislature to permit a public entity that is not GAAP-compliant to comply with an accounting treatment called Other Comprehensive Basis of Accounting (OCBOA). The proposed legislation provides that: 1) public entities in Texas must comply with GAAP except for GASB 45 and 2) the state would continue current accounting practice for OPEBs. For instance, Travis County pays approximately $4 million a year for OPEB benefits, and those expenditures are reported as a line-item budget expenditure. Travis County will continue that practice, and the books will be kept the same way they are kept now. The Duncan bill enables Texas governmental entities to maintain current accounting practice for OPEBs, consistent with Texas law. 
Ms. Gonzalez asked if Ms. Spataro was recommending disclosing a number but not treating it as a liability. Ms. Spataro answered that accountants need to disclose the truth and that disclosing something that is not true has no value; consequently the County would not abide by GASB 45. She added that other governments may believe that GASB 45 creates an obligation they can measure. 
VII.
PRESENTATION ON MULTIFAMILY CONDUIT ISSUES BY KATHERINE CLOSMANN, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, TEXAS STATE AFFORDABLE HOUSING CORPORATION

Ms. Closmann provided an overview of the 2001 and 2002 TSAHC transactions that facilitated the acquisition and the rehabilitation of 39 properties for affordable multifamily housing. For these transactions, the Corporation issued over $400 million in tax-exempt 501(c)3 bonds in nine separate transactions. These transactions underwent a standard underwriting analysis done by the corporation, the bond underwriters, the rating agencies and others with a financial stake in the transaction including TDHCA. They were reviewed and approved by the Bond Review Board and the Attorney General’s Office. 
At the time the corporation financed these transactions, Section 11.182 of the property tax code allowed a community housing development organization (CHODO) to receive a 100% property tax exemption. All nine non-profit borrowers in the 501(c)3 bond program were designated CHODO organizations. The Corporation has not issued any 501(c)3 bonds since 2002.
Since the time of the financings in 2002, the market for multifamily apartments has changed dramatically. Rents have gone down and concessions are being offered such as one month rent-free. As insurance and other expenses have increased, the non-profit borrowers and owners have had a difficult time generating sufficient cash flow to pay debt service. As a result, defaults of the subordinated debt on the properties started few years ago and still continue as reserve funds are depleted. The Bond insurers and bond holders decide what actions to take when defaults occur. These groups face tough decisions as they try to turn the properties around. 
John Sneed questioned whether defaults were a problem elsewhere in the country. Katherine Closmann stated that the problems are worse in certain states, and that Arizona is another state having difficulties similar to Texas. Reading from a Standard & Poor’s Quarterly Insight for the second quarter of 2006, she said that Texas has led multifamily delinquencies for past several years and still captures a significant portion of the total at 38%. Ms. Closmann noted that although the Texas economy is doing better than it was several years ago, that prosperity has not reached the multifamily housing market. 
Ms. Closmann continued, noting that neither the Corporation nor the State is in any way financially liable for these default payments, nor does the Corporation have any right to foreclose or change operating managements or ownership of the properties. The Corporation was just a facilitator, and the bond holders and the bond insures are the ones at financial risk for the transactions. The Corporation takes its asset oversight and compliance review responsibilities very seriously. Its assets oversight report is comprehensive and covers all aspects of each property including but not limited to security, the condition of the buildings and grounds, management practices, occupancy report and other similar concerns. All of the properties are reviewed twice a year. 
In discussion with the Board, Ms. Closmann also pointed out that the prices paid for the CHODO properties were based on aggressive projections of demand for low income housing that didn’t materialize. In addition to low demand, the properties were all rehabilitated, and as interest rates continued to fall, the rent differentials between the older, rehabilitated CHODO properties and the rents for new construction decreased, further contributing to continued declines in occupancy for the CHODO properties. 
VII.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

There were no public comments.

VIII.
DATE FOR NEXT BOARD MEETING

The next Board Meeting will be March 22, 2007.
X.
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA

No items were discussed.
XI.
REPORT FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
1) 
Mr. Kline met with Representative Garvey from San Angelo last week to follow up on his request to discuss his interest in moving the Angelo State University out of the Texas State University System into the Texas Tech University System. Mr. Kline provided Rep. Garvey with a schedule of ASU’s and TSUS’ debt along with copies of the relevant clauses from the Master Resolution Supplement regarding the steps necessary to remove ASU from the TSUS. Rep. Garvey was also provided with a letter from McCall, Parkhurst & Horton, representing TSUS outlining the problems and obstacles involved in the transfer process.
2) The BRB’s final appropriation markup was approved by Senate Finance on March 6. The BRB’s appropriation had already been approved by the House. Both houses reinstated the BRB’s administrative reduction. The BFO has no further hearings scheduled but expects to be asked comment on bills HB 2107 and SB 1332 (seven LBB recommendations). The office has also been asked to give testimony on Senator West’s SB 968 that provides issuers with broad derivatives authority. Senator West’s office has received staff’s explanatory memo on SB 1332 and HB 2107; the memo will also be provided to Rep. Chavez’s office.
3) The BFO has done about 13 fiscal notes thus far; 6 more are in process. 
4) TxDOT will provide the Board with a presentation on its Derivatives Policy and Debt Management Policy at the board meeting next week. 
5)
Mr. Kline noted that the LoanStar Fund is new to him and that the BRB has no approval authority over LoanStar financings. Obtaining approval authority over such financings and those of similar funds may be something the board should consider. The LoanStar Fund presently has approximately $42 million in loans outstanding to 16 state agencies. 
XII.
ADJOURN  
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:10 p.m.

